
Medicaid Beneficiaries Cannot Be Billed as 

referenced in the 2/2014 Medicaid Update 

By enrolling in the Medicaid program, a provider agrees to accept payment under the Medicaid program as payment in 
full for services rendered. A provider may not make a private pay agreement with a beneficiary to accept a Medicaid fee 
for a particular covered service and then provide a different upgraded service (usually a service that is beyond the scope 
of the Medicaid program) and agree to charge the beneficiary only the difference in fee between two services, in 
addition to billing Medicaid for the covered service. It is an unacceptable practice to knowingly demand or collect any 
reimbursement in addition to claims made under the Medicaid program, except where permitted by law.  

ACCEPTANCE AND AGREEMENT  
When a provider accepts a Medicaid beneficiary as a patient, the provider agrees to bill Medicaid for services provided or, 
in the case of a Medicaid managed care or Family Health Plus (FHPlus) enrollee, the beneficiary’s managed care plan for 
services covered by the contract.  
The provider is prohibited from requesting any monetary compensation from the beneficiary, or their responsible relative, 
except for any applicable Medicaid co-payments.  
The provider is prohibited from requesting any monetary compensation from pregnant women or children who have been 
found to be presumptively eligible for Medicaid or beneficiaries found presumptively eligible for FPBP.  
A provider may charge a Medicaid beneficiary, including a Medicaid or FHPlus beneficiary enrolled in a managed care plan, 
only when both parties have agreed prior to the rendering of the service that the beneficiary is being seen as a private pay 
patient.  
This agreement must be mutual and voluntary. It is suggested that providers keep the beneficiary’s signed consent to be 
seen as a private pay patient on file.  
If, for example, a provider sees a beneficiary, and advises them that their Medicaid card or health plan card is valid, 
eligibility exists for the date of service and treats the individual, the provider may not change their mind and bill the beneficiary 
for that service or any part of that service.  
 

A provider who participates in Medicaid fee-for-service may not bill Medicaid fee-for-service for any services included in 

a beneficiary’s managed care plan, with the exception of family planning services, when a provider doesn’t provide such 

services under a contract with the recipient's health plan. 

 If you have any questions, please email the Department of Health at MedTrans@health.state.ny.us.  
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